# CVIOS NEWSLETTER CENTRAL VANCOUVER ISLAND ORCHID SOCIETY

May 2017

CVIOS Meeting are held September to June on a Saturday at the Harewood Activity Center, 195 Fourth St, Nanaimo. Doors open at 11:00 with a brief business meeting starting at 12pm. Following is a display of plants brought in by members, a coffee break, prize draw and a featured presentation or demonstration. There is a sales table where orchid supplies and plants brought in by members can be purchased

Mailing Address: PO Box 1061

Nanaimo BC, V9R 5Z2 Website: <u>www.cvios.org</u>

Email: Laurie Forbes: <u>turtleplace@telus.net</u>
Newsletter Submissions: <u>suzcur.sc@gmail.com</u>

# CVIOS EXECUTIVE 2016/17

**President**: Laurie Forbes **Past President**: Bryan Emery

Vice President: Constance Gordon-Webster

**Treasurer**: Joann Grey

Secretary & Newsletter: Suzanne Currie

Membership: Dora Glover

Plant Sales Table: Donna McDonnell

**Library**: Dusty Smith

**Refreshments**: Sandra Lathrope

**Publicity**: Open **Programs**: Open

**Directors At Large**: Alexey Tretyakov, Corey Timmins

# UPCOMING MEETINGS & EVENTS

### 2017:

April 22: Margaret Prat: Fragrant Orchids

May 27: Alexey Tretyakov: Cold Growing Orchids & Bag Draw

June 17: AGM

September 23: Meeting

September 29 - Oct 1: CVIOS Show & Sale at Nanaimo North Town Center

October 21: Meeting

November 8 – 12 World Orchid Conference in Guayaquil Ecuador

November 18: Meeting

# CVIOS NEWSLETTER CENTRAL VANCOUVER ISLAND ORCHID SOCIETY

May 2017

#### **CVIOS UPCOMING EVENTS:**

May 27: Alexey Tretyakov: Presentation on Cold Growing Orchids

& CVIOS will be holding a Bag Draw

REMINDER: THERE IS A "BAG DRAW" at the MAY Meeting. Please

bring donated Plants, Consumables etc. for the draw

June 17: CVIOS AGM



Alexey Tretyakov's, Dendrobium Starburst "Firebird"

Photo: Shirley McClare

#### **INFORMATION:**

- ❖ Included in this newsletter is the Vancouver Orchid Society Show report from Mike Miller
- April 22 meeting minutes are on page 4
- ❖ 3 Tier Light Stand for sale \$250, contact Maureen Hawthorn 250-245-8422
- Look for "Top Dressing Your Orchids" on the last page of this newsletter
- ❖ Bag Draw May 27, please bring a donation: Plants, Consumables etc. for the draw
- May meeting goodies reminder to: Julia, Laurie, Darlene and Sheila W

# AOS JUDGING IN VICTORIA - Don't miss this opportunity to observe or have your plants judged

The AOS monthly judging has now been divided between the Richmond site on the mainland and the Island site, the Swan Lake Sanctuary, 3873 Swan Lake Road. The first judging at this new island site will occur this Saturday (May 13th) and it is a great opportunity to see AOS judging in progress as well as a chance to take your special plant to be judged. The judging starts at 11:30, so you should be there a bit before that, especially if you are bringing a plant. It goes on until all plants which the judges nominate have been assessed, so the duration is dependent upon the number of exceptional plants brought in.

If you are watching the judging, you must not speak to the judges or the other observers - a time for quiet contemplation!

#### Vancouver orchid Society Show Report 2017

Seven members supplied plants for our Society Display with 35 plants. After the displays were set up and the ribbon judging was complete we had earned 8 blue first ribbons, 7 red second ribbons and 3 white third ribbons. We also gathered two Best of Class rosettes with Alexey's Dendrobium Starburst "Firebird" and Mike's Coelogyne flaccida with Best Coelogyne. There were also two AOS Nominations to our plants. Both went to plants of Alexey, Dendrobium Starburst "Firebird" and Aerangis citrate. I would like to thank Laurie Forbes, Connie Gordon-Webber, Robert Iddon. Donna McDonnell, Margaret Mann, Mike Miller and Alexey Tretyakov for supplying the beautiful plants for out display.

Mike Millers Coelogne Flaccida Photo, Shirley McClare



One of the exciting moments of the show was caused yours truly when I passed out while ribbon judging the Catlleyas. It had nothing to do with the flowers. This lead to an ambulance trip to St. Paul's Hospital and a 14 hour our stay. It was nothing to really get excited about really except it shook up a lot of people. I was monitored and tested a lot and it seems that my Vagus Nerve told my heart to slow down until I passed out. It is called a Vasovagal synope and usually happens to young people so at 73 I am still young it seems. More tests at home still point to this odd happening. The result on the home front is that I must have a buddy with me when I do the two mainland shows or I won't be going. At the meeting two members suggested they may be able to help me. I will have to follow this up as I really have enjoyed these shows for over 10 years now. Cheers, Mike Miller





CVIOS Display Table at the Vancouver Orchid Society Show and Sale, Photos: Shirley McClare

#### **CVIOS MINUTES OF GENERAL MEETING**

Aprl 22, 2017

Connie called the meeting to order at 1:50 pm with 25 members and two guests (Candi and Trudy McNeil) present.

Dora moved the minutes of March 18 be approved, Shirley 2nd and motion carried. The AOS March Bulletin was the only correspondence this month.

Joann presented the financial statement to March 31, Mike moved acceptance of her report.

#### General Business:

Mike gave a brief report of the Vancouver show. He thanked members for sending the 34 orchids that made up our display. He also shared with us his harrowing experience of how he managed to spend one night of his trip to the show in the hospital. We are all very happy that it was a brief set back and Mike will continue to take our orchids and do our display at mainland shows as long as he has a volunteer to go with him.

Laurie followed up on the Shading Paint (Redusol) that Poul Hansen told us about at our March Meeting. Joann indicated that she had gotten some from Bryan and is trying it this summer on her greenhouse. Several members indicated that they would also be interested in trying it next spring so we will investigate with Victoria members the best way to go about buying it and dividing it amongst members who wish to use it.

A Reminder to everyone that our AOS Show will be taking place from September 29 - October 1st. Because it is only one week after our 1st meeting in the fall we will have sign up sheets for volunteers at the show and sponsors for 'Best of Class' awards at our May and June meetings.

Our June meeting is our AGM and Elections of our Directors. Laurie encouraged all members to think about sharing their expertise and time with us as a member of the Executive.

Refreshments: Thank you Shirley, Mike, Alexey, Deb and Mary for bringing goodies and REMINDERS TO: Julia, Laurie, Darlene and Sheila W. in May.

REMINDER: THERE WILL BE A "BAG DRAW" at the MAY Meeting. Bring your Plants, Consumables ETC. for the draw.

### TOP DRESSING YOUR ORCHIDS

By, Sue Bottom Reprinted from Orchids magazine, April 2017

Orchid growers can talk about different orchid potting mixes for hours on end. Whether or not organic matter should be incorporated into a mix, what types of organic materials are preferable or is it better to just use inorganic media, how best to buffer pH, what about salt accumulation, and on and on. Regardless of where you settle on the potting mix debate, here's a new twist. What benefits can you obtain from top dressing your orchid potting mix with different materials?



1. New cattleya seedlings are dropped into small slotted clay pots filled with chunks of lava rock and then a little sphagnum moss is draped over the top of the pot for moisture retention and root protection.

**Different Potting Materials.** You may have decided on the potting mixes that work best for you and your orchids, and still benefit from top dressing the pot with different materials like sphagnum moss, cypress mulch, coconut fiber and similar materials.

Retain Moisture. A layer of sphagnum moss placed on top of your pots will help retain moisture in the pot as well as provide a little extra moisture for the newly emerging roots. When you have very small seedlings, such as from a compot or a plug tray, you can pot them up in a 2 or 3 inch (5 to 8 cm) clay pot filled with medium lava rock chunks. This provides plenty of air around the roots but is a bit of a shock to the new plants. Add a top layer of New Zealand long fibered sphagnum moss over the lava rock for a little moisture retention at the top where new roots emerge. This will also increase humidity and moisture in a dry environment.

Protect from Chewing Pests. Covering the new roots with a top dressing will protect newly emerging roots from snails, slugs and cockroaches. Cattleya grower Keith Davis taught us the trick of placing a little sphagnum moss around emerging roots to protect them from damage, particular with bifoliate cattleyas that seem to only throw off new roots once a year.



2. Cypress mulch used as top dressing will provide a little bit of acidity to counter the effects of hard water as well as allow you to top dress coarse potting mixes with timed release fertilizer without having it wash through the pot.

Prevent Washout. If you are using a fine bark or soilless mix, top dressing the pot with sphagnum, cypress mulch or coconut fiber will keep the mix from washing away when you're watering the pot. This is particularly important for paphs grown in a fine bark mix or phals and some terrestrials grown in a soilless type mix. Top dressing will also help keep timed release fertilizers and other nutrient top dressings from washing out of the pot.

Buffer pH. A top dressing that has an acidic reaction like sphagnum moss or cypress mulch can help buffer the pH of the potting media. If you have a very alkaline water source and are concerned about maintaining the proper pH in your root zone, adding some acid generating material to your potting mix can help introduce a little acidity to keep your potting mix in the slightly acidic range, which is optimum for nutrient availability.



3. A light top dressing of sphagnum moss provides a little more moisture as the eyes begin to sprout their new growths on a cattleya.

Some people extend the concept of top dressing to the entire pot, using different materials similar to building a 7 layer dip. Canadian orchid grower and AOS judge Jean Allen-Ikeson outlines her approach:

I plant my orchids in layers of potting mix going from completely open at the bottom of the pot to sphagnum moss on the top. Lava rock or expanded clay pellets are placed on the bottom about  $\frac{1}{2}$  to 1 inch (1 to 3 cm) deep depending on the size of the pot. Then I add a mix that is coarse with bark, a bit of charcoal, expanded clay pellets or baked clay 'corn' and a bit of oyster shell because I use rainwater. If it is a large pot, then I add a little more bark as I get close to the top and then all pots get a  $\frac{1}{2}$  to  $\frac{3}{4}$  inch (1 to 2 cm) thick layer of sphagnum on the top depending on the pot size.

How often do you dump a pot and find the roots on the top a bit desiccated and the ones on the bottom rotted and the mix soggy? If you layer your mix, it is drier as you go down. The sphagnum catches the water so that it drips more slowly through the pot and wets the mix better and then retains more moisture at the top for new roots, which need it the most. If you fog, it slightly dampens the sphagnum so that you can let the pots dry out more. Of course with small pots, I use more sphagnum because they dry out very fast and the plants do not have much water storage at that size. Bigger pots need less water or watering less often than smaller pots, but that is why fogging or misting with a filter-less cool mist humidifier is so helpful, particularly when growing in a low humidity environment in the house where you are forced to water every other day. The plants all love it and grow much better roots.

Fertilizers and Nutrient Supplements. Water soluble fertilizers containing all the essential mineral nutrients are great to feed your plants. The advantage of water soluble fertilizer is you know exactly what nutrients you are supplying to your plants each time you fertilize. If you apply ¼ tsp/gal (0.3 cc/l) of the water soluble 15-5-15 Cal Mag fertilizer, you can know that you are supplying 50 ppm of nitrogen to your plants. There is no similar conversion factor for timed release fertilizers. With slow release fertilizers, you simply top dress your orchid pots with the fertilizer and wait for it to slowly dissolve and be taken up by your plants.



4. Catasetums get several layers of time release fertilizer interlayered with sphagnum moss as they're potted up, and then a final dusting of time release fertilizer.

Timed Release Fertilizer. Top dressing with timed release fertilizer is a common practice. Timed release fertilizer is simply fertilizer that has been encased in a coating that breaks down slowly releasing the fertilizer. Dynamite is a popular timed release fertilizer with various formulas that is available in nurseries and the big box stores. If you go to a nursery supply outlet, you can find hundreds of formulations, fertilizers with different ratios of the macro and micronutrients, fertilizer with coatings designed to release over a time period anywhere from 70 to 360 days, and some fertilizers intended for spreading on top of the pot while others are intended to be incorporated into the potting mix.

The use of water soluble or timed release fertilizer doesn't have to be an either or proposition. I use water soluble fertilizer throughout the year at a rate that is best for the cattleyas, about 50 ppm nitrogen. For the heavier feeders like phalaenopsis and the catasetum family, timed release fertilizer is also added to the pots as a top dressing. In fact, when the catasetum relatives are repotted, many growers interlayer the timed release fertilizer with the potting mix to make sure these plants have enough nutrition to fuel their summer growth.



5. Granular organic fertilizers can be placed in tea bags and laid on top of the pot. The tea bags don't last, but once the organic fertilizer gets crusty, most of it stays on top of the pot and slowly releases its contents.

Calcium and Magnesium Supplements. Calcium and magnesium aren't mentioned on many fertilizer labels, but they are essential nutrients for your orchids and are contained in the popular cal mag fertilizer formulations. There are water soluble supplements that can be added to your irrigation water, including calcium nitrate (available from feed stores) for calcium and Epsom salts (available from the grocery and drug store) for magnesium. Your local hydroponic store has several other calcium and magnesium supplements that can be used. There are also "natural" supplements that can be used as top dressings on your plants or incorporated into your potting mix. Sources of slow release calcium include granular dolomitic lime (which also supplies magnesium), crushed oyster shells, steamed bone meal and fish bone meal. Even crushed egg shells can be used although perhaps making an organic tea is more aesthetically pleasing than looking at crushed egg shells under your orchids. The disadvantage of these supplements is they tend to increase the root zone pH. Gypsum (chemically calcium sulfate) can be applied to supply calcium without causing a basic reaction in the potting mix. You might sprinkle a teaspoon (5 cc) or so over for every 4 inches (10 cm) in pot diameter several times a year to supply extra mineral nutrition.

Organic Fertilizers. There are a host of organic fertilizers and supplements that can be applied as top dressing. Besides the calcium supplements, there are nitrogen supplements like cotton seed meal, feather meal, soy bean meal and blood meal, although caution with blood meal is advised because it is a quick to release nitrogen form that can burn plants. Alfalfa meal contains trace minerals and growth stimulators. Fish meal is a general purpose, slow release fertilizer. Kelp is a rich source of trace minerals, plant growth regulators, vitamins, hormones, amino acids, enzymes and chelated nutrients. You can top dress peat based and sphagnum moss mixes, or place it in tea bags to hold the granular fertilizer so it doesn't wash through a porous open mix.

Women have been top dressing for years, applying a little make up here and there to supplement what nature gave them. You can provide extra nutrition, moisture retention and pH adjustment by using various top dressings while still maintaining high porosity and aeration around the roots deeper in the pot, giving you the best of both worlds. You are limited only by your imagination!

Acknowledgements: Thanks to Jean Allen-Ikeson from Ontario for her tips on building up a potting mix from the bottom up.

References and Additional Reading:

Poole, H. A.; Seeley, J. G., 1978: Nitrogen potassium and magnesium nutrition of three orchid genera. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* 103(4): 485-488